PARISH OF NORTH TURTON

Minutes of the thirty ninth Annual Parish Meeting

held at the Barlow Edgworth on 18th May 2015

PRESENT: 
Councillor D Wild  (in the Chair)

Parish Councillors P Birch, H Dowle, Rev A Morris, P Rigby 

and P Wild

District Councillor C Rigby, Mrs G Syddall (Clerk) and 

two members of the public

Apologies for absence were received from Parish Councillor A Buchanan and District Cllr J Rigby.

1. Welcome
The Chairman opened the meeting by welcoming those present.

2. Minutes

Copies of the minutes of the meeting held on 19th May 2014 were circulated and read. 

3. Matters Arising

There were no matters arising.

4. Chairman’s Report

The Parish Council Chairman, Cllr. Daniel Wild, reported on some of the work of the Parish Council over the last year:

The major thing that the Parish Council has focussed on this year is the production of the Parish Plan. Questionnaires were distributed during the autumn of 2013, and over 500 were completed and returned. All responses were analysed, and formed the basis of the Parish Plan, a copy of which has already been delivered to most homes in North Turton.

Implementation of the action plan contained within the Parish Plan has begun - a grant has been obtained to install an interactive speed sign in Belmont; three additional dog bins have been bought; and there is liaison with the Police and various officers at Blackburn with Darwen Council over issues such as speeding, dog fouling and footpaths.
A main part of the Parish Council’s duties is the review of planning applications - 43 applications have been commented on in the past year, of which half related to extensions or alterations to dwellings.

Some of the other things the Parish Council has been doing include the purchase of a new notice board for Belmont, laying wreaths on Remembrance Sunday at St Anne’s, St Peter’s in Belmont and the war memorial in Egerton; organising the switching on of the Christmas lights at Belmont, Chapeltown and Edgworth; and entering the three villages into the 2015 Lancashire Best Kept Village competition. Judging starts in June.

Finally, Councillor Wild thanked the parish clerk, his fellow parish councillors and the district councillors, Colin & Jean Rigby, for their work and support.

He also thanked Alison who looks after the toilets in Belmont, Dave Rowley who continues to do an excellent job as Lengthsman and Litterman, and last but not least the volunteers at the Barlow who do tireless work. 
5. Parish Council Accounts for 2014-2015

These were presented in shortened form. 

For the financial year 2014-2015, the Parish Council’s precept was £28,110. 

Other income for the year included £9,300 from Blackburn with Darwen Council for the parish Litterman scheme, a VAT repayment of £1,796, and a grant of £3,910 for the installation of a speed sign in Belmont. 

Net total expenditure for the year was £39,361; including £14,125 on the Lengthsman and Litterman schemes, £1,540 0n the printing of the Parish Plan; £1,850 on legal advice in relation to the Barlow, £2,342 on the installation of the speed sign in Belmont; £797 on a new notice board in Belmont; £695 on insurance, £190 on the purchase of three additional dog bins; and £14,363 on staffing costs (two members of staff).

Reserves currently stand at £53,000.

6. Parochial Charities 2014

Details were presented of the aims of the Parochial Charities and their assets. No donations or claims had been made during the year. 

7. District Councillor’s Report 

Councillor Colin Rigby reported that the past year has been quite eventful for Blackburn with Darwen Council, culminating in the recent national and local elections, when the electors of the Parish helped to return Jake Berry to Parliament, and Jean Rigby as their District Councillor.

In Blackburn, the Labour party retained control, the Conservatives gained two seats, and the Liberals lost one. Executive members have not yet been appointed.

Council Tax was again retained at minimum increase, with support from central government. The increase was due to the Police precept, over which the Council has no control.

Within the village areas, there are continuing road repair problems, and parking and speeding also continue to be a problem. The mobile speed camera unit is utilised on a regular basis.

The Coroner’s report is awaited on the accident at Edgworth crossroads, before consideration can be given to modifying the signage and road markings.

Planning continues to be a difficult and contentious area. Councillor Rigby commended the work of the Parish Council when dealing with planning applications, and felt that extensive local knowledge is well applied. He advised that the recent application for three large wind turbines had been refused on ecological grounds, after extensive work by the planning officers. However, he understands that the applicant intends to re-apply.

Enforcement action is being taken with regard to the storage of cars off Bolton Road, opposite Martin Street.

There have been 39 planning appeals in the area since 1998, none of which were upheld.

For the past twelve months, Councillor Rigby has been the Conservative spokesperson on the Planning Committee, but from 21st May will move to shadow spokesperson on the resources portfolio (covering finance, IT and human resources).

8. Reports from Parish Organisations
Reports of their year’s activities were presented to the meeting on behalf of:

Belmont Village Residents Association (BVRA)

North Turton Welfare Committee

It was noted that the Belmont over 60s luncheon club is no longer under the umbrella of North Turton Welfare Committee.

9. Questions and comments from the Public

Councillor Rigby noted that the lack of broadband was mentioned in the Parish Plan, and commented that is now available in Edgworth and parts of Belmont.

The meeting ended at 8.30pm

